[image: image1.jpg]\

) %EFRIENDS

SOUTH AUSTRALIA

w\tms th\co conservation




President: Mr Duncan MacKenzie OAM
4 Edinburgh Avenue, Stonyfell  SA  5066

Telephone:  8332 1204
http://www.friendsofparkssa.org.au/home
ABN 32 457 858 155

Patrons: Dr. Barbara Hardy, AO; Mrs. Jean McLaren; 

Hon. David Wotton AM; Mr Dene Cordes, PSM, OAM
MINUTES OF THE 27th ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF FRIENDS OF PARKS INC., 
HELD VIA MICROSOFT TEAMS, ON MONDAY, 23 NOVEMBER, 2020, AT 10.00 AM
10.00am
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING COMMENCED
1.
WELCOME, ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF COUNTRY, AND APOLOGIES
President, Duncan MacKenzie, welcomed all Friends Groups; and Patrons/Life Members, Friends of Parks Inc.   He explained the Annual General Meeting procedures.

2.
INTRODUCTIONS  -  Duncan conducted a roll call, and each person present stated the group which they were representing.

3.
CONFIRMATION OF AGENDA/CONFLICT OF INTERESTS

The agenda was confirmed, and there were no conflicts of interest.

4.
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES OF 26th AGM, 27/05/2019 (previously circulated)


Mark Pedlar moved ‘that the minutes of the 26th Annual General Meeting, held on 27 May 2019, be confirmed’, seconded Andrew Winkler.  Carried.

5.
BUSINESS ARISING FROM 26th AGM, 27/05/2019

5.1
Nil
6.
REPORTS

6.1
BOARD REPORT  -  by President, Duncan MacKenzie  -  previously circulated.

Duncan added a vote of thanks to all involved with the successful Volunteer Ranger Program.  A number of new groups have also joined in 2020.  He commended the many volunteers who have worked on the Kangaroo Island bushfire recovery.

Carole Pinnock moved ‘that the Board report be accepted’, seconded Colin Harris.  Carried.

6.2
TREASURER’S AUDITED REPORT (including report from the Hon. Auditor)  -  by Treasurer, Kevin Osborn  -  previously circulated.

Kevin added that there is $340,000 in the account, with the majority of these funds being held for grants obtained by member groups, with the net worth being $104,505.  A fall in interest rates means that not as much income has been received.

Kevin Osborn moved ‘that the audited Financial Report of Friends of Parks Inc. as at 31/12/2019 be accepted as a true record’, seconded Ben Page.  Carried.

6.3
GIFT FUND AUDITED REPORT (including report from the Hon. Auditor)  -  by Gift Fund Treasurer, Kevin Osborn  -  previously circulated.

Kevin added that there was very little activity for the Gift Fund in 2019, but somewhat more activity in 2020 with several donations to bushfire recovery.


Andrew Winkler added the Nature Conservancy has been funding work in SA, and suggested that contact is made with that agency.
Action:
Andrew Winkler to send details to the Secretary for the next Board meeting agenda.

Kevin Osborn moved ‘that the audited Financial Report for the Gift Fund as at 31/12/2019 be accepted as a true record’, seconded Carole Pinnock.  Carried.


6.4
PUBLIC OFFICER’S REPORT -  by Mandy Carter  -  previously circulated.

Mandy Carter added that because receipts were below $500,000, Friends of Parks Inc. was not classified as a Prescribed Association.  There are no proposed changes to the Constitution this year.

Mandy Carter moved ‘that the Public Officer’s Report be accepted’, seconded Andrew Winkler.  Carried.

6.5
GRANTS REPORT  -  by Secretary, Pam Smith, for Secretariat, Friends of Parks Inc.  -  previously circulated.

Pam gave a summary on information that she had received for 2019:

Successful Grant Applications by Friends of Parks Inc. Member Groups
$  143,383.00
Requiring sponsorship by the Board

Successful Grant Applications by Friends of Parks Inc. Member Groups
$  199,208.85
Not requiring sponsorship by the Board (incorporated in their own right)

Total grant monies received in 2019





$  342,591.85
Pam Smith moved ‘that the Grants Report be accepted’, seconded Carole Pinnock.  Carried.

6.6
MARKETING SUB-COMMITTEE REPORT  -  Carole Pinnock (Acting Chair) and Mitchell Brennan  -  previously circulated.

Carole added that Treetop Webstudio did an excellent job in creating the new Website which was launched in August 2020.  Each group can maintain their own page (upload photographs, videos, and newsletters; edit details.  There is an interactive map.  Carole thanked Ben Page, Mitchell Brennan, Jordan Scott, Lauren Heddle, and Duncan MacKenzie for their great input.

Facebook page  -  Carole thanked the Social Media Strategy Group for their continual contribution to the roster to load posts and answer queries  -  Mitchell Brennan, Michael Brennan. Sarah Nightingale, and Gabriele Kwan.   Carole invited offers from members to help.

Instagram  -  Mitchell Brennan added that there has been a very good response with 571 followers at present.  There have been lots of tags and hashtags being used.  There is no funding.  

Carole thanked Mitchell for the enormous work he has done to create the Instagram account and keep it updated.  She also mentioned the iNaturalist tool which is a community people who can identify organisms (plant and animals) via an app.
Ben Page thanked Carole for her extensive efforts.

Carole Pinnock moved ‘that the Marketing Report be accepted’, seconded Ben Page.  Carried.

6.7
DEW SUMMARY REPORT  -  presented by Gill Peacey, Manager, Volunteer Programs Unit, on behalf of Mike Williams, Executive Director, National Parks and Wildlife Service.
This report reflects up to May 2020.  

Acknowledgement of country.  Apologised for Mike not being able to attend.
Acknowledged our Patrons and Life Members, especially the Hon. David Wotton who is attending the AGM today, also Dene Cordes, Dr. Barbara Hardy, and Jean McLaren, and David and Margie Mitchell.
1. Election commitments

A
Establishing the Landscapes SA arrangements - re-establishing the separate businesses of Landscapes SA Boards and NPWS commenced in 2019/20 including appointment of Boards and Presiding Members, and reorganising NPWS and Landscape Board worksites and offices. The important collaborative work and knowledge-sharing between the organisations will continue.

B
More rangers – the initial 20 additional rangers have been appointed. Including Commonwealth funded park co-management positions we now have over 130 Rangers supporting our national parks. This has also increased the capacity for Rangers to be actively involved in supporting their local Friends of Parks groups.

C
Volunteer Ranger Program – the program has been a great success with an initial pilot program run in October 2019, then numerous other park programs held since then. As the Program expands there’ll be opportunities for Volunteer Rangers to work alongside Friends of Parks groups to help deliver activities such as biodiversity conservation projects and Park-of-the-Month guided walks. 

E
Increasing the size of the national parks footprint – a number of parks have been established, expanded in size or re-gazetted to protect specific natural, cultural and heritage values, or recreational opportunities e.g. Nilpena – Ediacara, Para Wirra CP and Glenthorne NP.

2. Investment 

Post-bushfire recovery – Kangaroo Island. Additional funding has been secured to 
rebuild infrastructure lost in last summer’s KI fires, undertake fauna and flora species 
recovery and monitoring projects such as the KI Dunnart and Red-tailed Glossy-
black Cockatoo, and upgrade or replacement of existing park visitor infrastructure 
including Antechamber Bay campsite on KI and Seal Bay Visitor Centre.
Additional funding has been allocated to upgrade camping and other visitor

facilities at several of the more visited national parks including Ikara-Flinders Ranges 
and Mt. Remarkable national parks.
Grant funding – Volunteer Support Grants – bushfires and COVID interruptions. 

Additional funds have been committed to supporting volunteer projects in parks 
with the annual on-park Volunteer Support Grants increasing from $60,000 to 90,000 
each year, (approved for the next 3 years).

General

Friends of Parks groups - in May 2020 there were 129 Friends groups (93 full member 
and 36 affiliated) 

Significant anniversary milestones in 2019:  

35 years - Friends of Butcher Gap CP

30 years - Friends of Para Wirra CP,  Friends of Mt Remarkable NP, Friends of Troubridge Island and other Yorke District Conservation Parks

25 years - Friends of Great Victoria Desert Parks

20 years - Friends of Clements Gap Conservation Park, Friends of the Innamincka 
Reserve, Friends of Mt Billy CP, Friends of O’Halloran Hill RP, Friends of Shepherds Hill 
RP, and the Walking Trails Support Group            
Duncan commented on the great partnership that Friends of Parks Inc. has with the Department, and the incredible support from the Volunteer Programs Unit  -  Gill Peacey, Ian Radbone, and Pam Smith.  The increase in funding for the Volunteer Support Grants will be much appreciated by member groups.

Gill Peacey moved ‘that the DEW Report be accepted’, seconded Carole Pinnock.  Carried.

7.
ANNUAL ELECTIONS

Duncan advised that the following nominations had been received to serve on the Board (previously circulated):

	POSITION
	CURRENT INCUMBENT (IN 2019/20)
	NOMINATIONS FOR 2020/21
(RECEIVED BY 26/10/20)

	
	
	

	President
	Duncan MacKenzie, Birdlife Australia  -  

Friends of Gluepot Reserve
	Duncan MacKenzie, Birdlife Australia  -  

Friends of Gluepot Reserve

	Vice President
	Andrew Winkler, Friends of Torrens Island Conservation Park 
	Andrew Winkler, Marine Life Society of SA Inc. 

	Public Officer
	Mandy Carter

Friends of the Nature Foundation SA
	Mandy Carter

Friends of the Nature Foundation SA

	Secretary
	Pam Smith, Friends of Volunteer  Programs Unit 
	Pam Smith, Friends of Volunteer Programs Unit 

	Treasurer
	Kevin Osborn, 

Four Wheel Drive SA
	Kevin Osborn, 

Four Wheel Drive SA

	Committee: general members

	
	Mitchell Brennan, Campground Hosts; Friends of Deep Creek Conservation Park 
	Mitchell Brennan, Campground Hosts; Friends of Deep Creek Conservation Park 

	
	Lauren Heddle, Friends of Belair National Park
	Lauren Heddle, Friends of Belair National Park

	
	Benjamin Page

Friends of Adelaide International Bird Sanctuary; Cleland Wildlife Park Volunteers
	Benjamin Page

Friends of Adelaide International Bird Sanctuary; Cleland Wildlife Park Volunteers

	
	Carole Pinnock, Friends of Parks KI Western District; Friends of Cleland Conservation Park 
	Carole Pinnock, Friends of Parks KI Western District; Friends of Cleland Conservation Park 

	
	Don Ransom, Friends of Ikara-Flinders Ranges National Park; Friends of the Innamincka Reserves; Friends of Coorong National Park; Four Wheel Drive SA
	Don Ransom, Friends of Ikara-Flinders Ranges National Park; Friends of the Innamincka Reserves; Friends of Coorong National Park; Four Wheel Drive SA

	
	Jordan Scott

Friends of Adelaide International Bird Sanctuary; Cleland Wildlife Park Volunteers
	Jordan Scott

Friends of Adelaide International Bird Sanctuary; Cleland Wildlife Park Volunteers

	
	
	Tricia Curtis, Friends of Brookfield Conservation Park 


Ben Page moved ‘that above Office Bearers be elected for 2020/21’, seconded Andrew Winkler.  Carried.

             POSITIONS OF APPOINTMENT ONLY: 

No election is necessary.

             Patrons
Dr Barbara Hardy AO; 

Mrs Jean McLaren; 


Hon. David Wotton AM; 

Mr Dene Cordes PSM

To note:

             Web Master:
Web Team to share tasks.  Any offers welcome.
             Secretariat :
Manager, Volunteer Programs Unit  -  Gill Peacey

             (ex-officio)
Co-ordinator, Volunteer Partnerships and Strategy  -  Ian Radbone

             
Admin Officer, Friends of Parks – Pam Smith

             Hon Auditor:  
     Bruce Evans was thanked for the great work he has done voluntarily as the 

                                           Hon. Auditor for many years.
    Ben Page moved ‘that the Bruce Evans be elected as the Hon. Auditor for 

   Friends of Parks Inc.’, seconded Andrew Winkler.  Carried.

8.
GENERAL BUSINESS

8.1
Set annual subscription fee for 2021 (due 01/01/2021)  -  currently:



Full Member  -  $10.00/group per year
Affiliate Member  -  $15.00/group per year


Kevin Osborn moved ‘that the membership fees for 2021 be $10.00 for Full Member Groups and $15.00 for Affiliate Member Groups’, seconded Mark Pedlar.  Carried.

Groups might like to pay for multi-years:



Years


Full Member

Affiliated Member



1 year


$  10.00

$  15.00



3 years


$  30.00

$  45.00

5 years


$  50.00

$  75.00
10 years

$100.00

$150.00
9.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

9.1
Amendments to the Constitution - Mandy Carter, Public Officer  -  no amendments

9.2
Social Media  -  Facebook and Instagram  - as reported earlier in the meeting.
10.
GROUP REPORTS

Each group has been asked to provide a brief written report on their major activities during the last twelve months.  These will appear with the minutes, and on the Friends of Parks SA website:   https://friendsofparkssa.org.au/   No verbal reports given.


The Hon. David Wotton commended all Friends Groups for doing such a wonderful job over many years.  He commended the Marketing Committee on the wonderful progress of the website, and Facebook and Instagram pages.  He thanked Pam Smith, Gill Peacey, and all in the Volunteer Programs Unit for the excellent relationship and support that Friends of Parks has received from the Department.  He apologised for Dr. Barbara Hardy who was not able to attend, and indicated that Barbara would have also supported his thanks to everyone for their work. Barbara  has been committed to Friends of Parks for many years.
11.
THANKS

Duncan thanked:

· All delegates for attending via MS Teams or in person.  This is the first time the AGM has been held in this way, which has enabled members to attend from all over the State.
· Bruce Evans for auditing.

· Volunteer Programs Unit for general organisation, admin, and support.
Andrew Winkler asked how park visitation has been since the onset of COVID-19 back in March 2020.  Gill responded that she did not have specific figures, but park visitation significantly increased in June when restrictions were first eased.  Campground Hosts and Volunteer Rangers were able to support staff at short notice.  There were many more campers, even in the middle of winter, when it would normally be the quieter time for these parks.  With the current restrictions, it is likely that many more South Australians will holiday locally.  Park entry and camping bookings are up significantly.  

Please check the SA Health COVID-19 website for up-to-date information including current restrictions https://www.covid-19.sa.gov.au/ Currently up to ten (10) people can meet in a private residence , applying 1.5 m social distancing, 4 metres per person; 100 people maximum at public venues for  meetings or outdoor gatherings.  It is suggested that you don’t share food or drink, and that tools are hygienically cleaned after each use.  Gill welcomed any queries via email or phone.
Action:

Gill Peacey to seek park visitation statistics from Visitor Services.

12.
CLOSE 
The meeting closed at 10.57 am.
Attendance  -  35 people via Microsoft Teams
Full Member Groups:

Cleland Wildlife Park Volunteers  -  Bess Hillyard

Experiencing Marine Sanctuaries  -  Gill Peacey

Friends of Adelaide International Bird Sanctuary  -  Mary-Ann van Trigt, Ben Page, Jordan Scott
Friends of Aldinga Scrub – Helen McSkimming

Friends of Belair National Park  -  Mark Pedlar, Lauren Heddle
Friends of Black Hill and Morialta Inc.  -  John Fleming
Friends of Brookfield Conservation Park  -  Tricia Curtis
Friends of Canunda and Beachport Parks  -  Michael Bleby

Friends of Cleland Conservation Park  -  Gray Rowe

Friends of Deep Creek Conservation Park  -  Mitchell Brennan

Friends of Ikara-Flinders Ranges National Park – Don Ransom

Friends of Mound Springs  -  Colin Harris

Friends of Onkapringa Park Inc.  -  Andrew McKinnon

Friends of Parks, Kangaroo Island Western Districts  -  Carole Pinnock

Friends of Private Bushland  -  Adam Smith

Friends of Scott Creek Conservation Park  -  Peter Watton

Friends of Shepherds Hill Recreation Park  -  Robyn Guy

Friends of Volunteer Programs Unit  -  Pam Smith
Friends of Vulkathunha-Gammon Ranges National Park  -  Martin Coan

Friends of Windara Reef  -  Letitia Dahl-helm

Walking Trails Support Group  -  Dr. Sue Barker, Rob Marshall
Affiliate Member Groups:
ARPA Bushwalkers  -  Valerie Dobie

Birdlife Australia Inc./Friends of Gluepot Reserve  -  Duncan MacKenzie

Four Wheel Drive SA  -  Kevin Osborn
Friends of the Nature Foundation  -  Mandy Carter
Marine Life Society of SA  -  Steve Reynolds, Andrew Winkler

Scientific Expedition Group  -  Graeme Oats

SSAA Conservation and Wildlife Management (SA) Inc. -  John Carter

Life Member/Patron  -  The Hon. David Wotton

DEW NPWS Volunteer Programs Unit  -  Ian Radbone

Other groups represented:

Campground Hosts

Friends of the Innamincka Reserves

Voting members:

22 Full Member Groups

6 Affiliate Member Groups

1 Life Member

Apologies:

Carl Charter, Experiencing Marine Sanctuaries

Anna Woods, Friends of Adelaide International Bird Sanctuary

James von Doussa, Friends of Althorpe Islands Conservation Park

Carol Parrott, Friends of Belair National Park

Liz Milner, Friends of Black Hill and Morialta Inc.

Julie Norman and Rob Locke, Friends of Clements Gap Conservation Park

Samantha Blight, Friends of the Coorong National Park

Donna Edwards, Friends of Innes National Park

Simon Lewis, Bruce Gotch, Friends of Mound Springs

Jeremy Brown, Friends of Murray Mallee Parks

Patsy Johnson, Friends of Para Wirra

Lesley Hunkin, Friends of the Simpson Desert Parks

Friends of Southern Eyre Peninsula Parks

Dene Cordes, National Parks Heritage Committee/Life Member and Patron

Cathy Potts, Friends of Kaiserstuhl Conservation Park

Wayne and Tina Gallasch, Friends of Old Government House

Rob Parkes, SSAA – Conservation and Wildlife Management (SA) Inc.

Hugh Lambert, Walking Trails Support Group

Jean McLaren, Friends of Little Dip Conservation Park, Friends of Butcher Gap Conservation 
Park/Patron

Dr. Barbara Hardy, Life Member and Patron

Mike Williams, Director, National Parks and Wildlife Service

Grant Pelton, Director, National Parks and Crown Lands Programs
